INAHIA Joint Project

Prostate Cancer Screening

Evidence Synthesis and Update
Statement of Findings

Tore Schersten, M. Angeles Baile, José Asua, Egon Jonsson

January 1999

INAHTA Joint Project

Prostate Cancer Screening

Evidence Synthesis and Update Statements of Findings

Tore Schersten*, M. Angeles Baile # José Asua #, Egon Jonsson*

* The Swedish Council on Technology Assessment in Health Care (SBU), Sweden # Basque Office for Health Technology Assessment (OSTEBA), Department of Health Basque Government, Spain

January 1999

"	' Copyright Basque Office for Health Technology Assessment, C	Osteba.
	Dept of Health Basque Goverment. 1999	

Published in name of the International Network of Agencies for Health Technology Assessment (INAHTA) by:

Basque Office for Health Technology Assessment, Osteba.

Dept. of Health Basque Government.

C/Donostia-San Sebastian, 1

01010- Vitoria-Gasteiz Tel.: 34 945 019250

Fax: 34 945 019192

e-mail: Osteba-san@ej-gv.es http:www.euskadi.net/sanidad

Legal Deposit: VI-655/99

This document is also available in Spanish, translated by the Basque Office for Health Technology Assessment, Osteba.

Dpt. of Health Basque Government.

The English version is available in the INAHTA web: www.inhta.org

This report should be referenced as follows.

Schersten T, Baile MA, Asua J, Jonsson E. *Prostate cancer screening. Evidence synthesis and update. Statement of Finding.* (INAHTA Joint Project). Vitoria-Gasteiz: Dpt. of Health Basque Government. Basque Office for Health Technology Assessment, Osteba. 1999

The International Network of Agencies for Health Technology Assessment (INAHTA) has been formed to exchange information and undertake collaborative activities in Health Technology Assessment. At the INAHTA Annual Meeting in 1997, prostate cancer screening was identified by a number of agencies as appropriate to consider through an INAHTA project. While the report has been prepared on behalf of INAHTA, the views expressed are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the position of INAHTA.

Acknowledgements

The authors and agencies involved in the preparation of this manuscript gratefully acknowledge and thank the following individuals who reviewed this document in draft form and made many helpful comments and suggestions.

Martin Erlichman. Center for Practice and Technology Assessment, Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (AHCPR), U.S.A.

Harry Handelsman. Center for Practice and Technology Assessment, Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (AHCPR), U.S.A.

Maurice McGregor. Conseil d'Évaluation des Technologies de la Santé du Québec (CETS), Canada.

Berit Mörland. The Norwegian Centre for Health Technology Assessment (SMM), SINTEF Unimed, Norway

Vicky Newman. Medicare Services Advisory Committee (MSAC), Australia

Ken Stein. U.K. NHS National Coordinating Centre for Health Technology Assessment (NCCHTA), United Kingdom.

This document is endorsed by the following organizations which are members of the International Network of Agencies for Health Technology Assessment (INAHTA):

Agencia de Evaluación de Tecnologías Sanitarias. Instituto de Salud Carlos III (AETS). Spain

Agencia de Evaluación de Tecnologías Sanitarias de Andalucía (AETSA). Spain

Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research (AHFMR). Canada

Assistance Publique Hôpitaux de Paris (CEDIT). France

Basque Office for Health Technology Assessment (OSTEBA). Spain

Canadian Coordinating Office for Health Technology Assessment (CCOHTA). Canada

Catalan Agency for Health Technology Assessment (CAHTA). Spain

Finnish Office for Health Care Technology Assessment (FINOHTA). Finland

L'Agence Nationale d'Accréditation et d'Evaluation en Santé. (ANAES). France

Medical Technology Section. Swiss Federal Office of Social Security MTS-SFOSS. Swiss

New Zealand Health Technology Assessment (NZHTA). New Zealand

Norwegian Centre for Health Technology Assessment (SMT). Norway

Swedish Council on Technology Assessment in Health Care (SBU). Sweden

TNO Prevention and Health (TNO). The Netherlands

Unidad de Tecnologías de Salud (ETESA). Chile

The Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (AHCPR) is currently supporting an update of screening for prostate cancer and other preventive services through the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. USA

Table of Contents

Summary	6
Introduction	6
Methods	7
Screening	8
Burden of illness	9
1. Risk factors	10
2. Natural course of prostate cancer	10
3. Mortality rates	11
Mass screening methods	12
1. Digital rectal examination (DRE)	12
2. Transrectal ultrasound imaging (TRUS)	13
3. Prostate-specific antigen (PSA)	13
Treatment	16
1. Radical prostatectomy	16
a. patient selection	17
b. clinical outcomes	17
2. Radiotherapy	18
a. side effects	19
3. Watchful waiting	19
Cost analysis	20
Ethical considerations	20
Discussion	22
Conclusions	23
References	24
Appendix	33

Summary

Objective: To summarize scientific evidence regarding the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of mass screening for prostate cancer.

Methods: Synthesis of the nine eight systematic reviews of scientific evidence on prostate cancer screening undertaken by Health Technology Assessment (HTA) agencies member of INAHTA, and other relevant systematic reviews. High quality primary studies were added to the synthesis to update the information.

Results: Prostate cancer is a significant public health problem with a considerable human burden and high costs for society. The incidence of prostate cancer seems to be increasing in most countries because of better diagnostic test and more frequent use of them, particularly the prostate-specific antigen (PSA) test, an aging of the population, and probably a true increase in incidence.

Prostate cancer usually grows slowly and many men with the disease will never experience problems from it since they will not live long enough for the cancer to achieve clinical significance.

There are no methods available to differentiate between early slow-growing, *benign* cancers and early aggressive, life-threatening cancers.

For localized prostate cancer there are three major types of management: radical prostatectomy, radiotherapy, and watchful waiting. The active treatments, radical prostatectomy and radiotherapy, are both associated with significant side effects.

There is no evidence that mass screening for prostate cancer improve survival. Reported survival improvements for men with early-stage disease might well be explained by length bias or other statistical artifacts rather than by true clinical advances and better outcome.

Conclusion: Mass screening for prostate cancer is not recommended because of lack of evidence regarding the benefits and the considerable risks of adverse effects of subsequent treatment.

Introduction

Prostate cancer is a significant health problem in the Western World and in most countries the incidence rate is increasing. 1 The risk for developing prostate cancer increases with age, beginning to be significant at age 50 with a steep rise after age 65. Because local extension beyond the capsule is rarely associated with symptoms, more than 50 percent of patients already have local extracapsular cancer growth or distant metastases at the time of clinical diagnosis ². This fact, together with the substantial morbidity associated with progression of prostate cancer, such as urinary tract obstruction and severe bone pain from metastases, has contributed to stimulate the interest in early detection through screening with the generally available screening tests: digital rectal examination (DRE), serum tumor markers, e.g., prostate-specific antigen (PSA), and ultrasound (TRUS). The reference standard of these tests is histologic confirmation.

However, mass screening asymptomatic men for prostate cancer is controversial in the medical profession. Those who favor screening cite better survival rates in men with early-stage disease treated with radical surgery or radiotherapy, while others point to the lack of either convincing epidemiological data or randomized controlled trials showing improvement in morbidity or mortality. The benefit of treating prostate cancers detected by screening remains to be proven.

Several Health Technology Assessment (HTA) agencies have published systematic reviews of scientific evidence on prostate cancer screening recent years. This paper is a synthesis of these reviews other relevant critical reviews and primary studies identified through additional literature searches.

Methods

This report is a synthesis of systematic reviews of scientific evidence on prostate cancer mass screening undertaken by agencies performing technology assessments (including members of the International Network of Agencies for Health Technology Assessment-INAHTA) and other relevant reviews. The information on screening has been updated by inclusion of high quality primary studies (meeting published inclusion criteria- The Swedish Council on Technology Assessment in Health Care (SBU) Literature Searching and Evidence Interpretation for Assessing Health Care Practices. 1993) found by bibliographic search for the period 1996 to November 1998 in: Medline, HealthStar, and Cochrane Library.

Analyzed reviews

- Green CJ, Hadorn D, Bassett K, Kazanjian A. *Prostate Specific Antigen in the Early Detection of Prostate Cancer.* Vancouver, B.C: Centre for Health Services and Policy Research. BC Office of Health Technology Assessment (BCOHTA). 1993.
- U.S. Congress, Office of Technology Assessment. *Costs and Effectiveness of Prostate Cancer Screening in Elderly Men.* OTA-BP-H-145 (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office) 1995.
- Conseil d'Évaluation des Technologies de la Santé du Québec (CETS). Le Dépistage du Cancer de la Prostate: Évaluation des Avantages, des Effets Indésirables et des Coûts. Montréal, CETS, 1995, xxii-96.
- Johansson JE, Abrahamsson PA, Adami HO, Carlsson P, Damber JE, Gustavsson O, et al. *Mass Screening for Prostate Cancer* (SBU). Int J Cancer 1996; supl 9
- Australian Health Technology Advisory Committee (AHTAC). Prostate Cancer Screening. Canberra: Commonwealth Department of Health and Family Services, Australian Health Technology Advisory Committee. 1996.
- Chamberlain J, Melia J, Moss S, Brown J. *The Diagnosis, Management, Treatment and Costs of Prostate Cancer in England and Wales.* Health Technol Assess 1997; 1(3).
- Selley S, Donovan J, Faulkner A, Coast J, Gillatt D. *Diagnosis, Management, and Screening of Early Localized Prostate Cancer*. Health Technol Assess 1997; 1(2).
- Oortwijn W. Preventive Technologies in the Netherlands. *The Case of Mammography Screening, PSA-screening, and Third Trimester Ultrasonography in Normal Pregnancy.* TNO Prevention and Health, 1997. (Working Paper).
- Albisu A, Lantaron G, Lecumberri D, Pertusa C, Asua J, Baile A. *Hiperplasia Benigna de Próstata: Diagnóstico y Tratamiento*. Vitoria-Gasteiz: Departamento de Sanidad Gov Vasco. Servicio de Evaluación de Tecnologias Sanitarias, Osteba. 1997.

Screening

The U.S. Commission on Chronic Illness in 1951 defined screening as "the presumptive identification of an unrecognized disease or defect by application of tests, examinations or other procedures which can be applied rapidly. Screening tests sort out apparently well persons who probably have a disease from those who probably do not. A screening test is not intended to be diagnostic. Persons with positive or suspicious findings must be referred to their physicians for diagnosis and necessary treatment."

The primary goal of screening is to detect a disease or a defect at an early asymptomatic, pre-clinical stage in order to prevent the outbreak of the disease and to reduce suffering by early morbidity and premature death. Several different types of screening have been described ³.

- Mass screening: a comprehensive screening program for an entire segment of the population, e.g., certain age groups or one sex.
- Selective screening: involves screening selected, high-risk segments of the population.
- Opportunistic screening: testing individual patients using screening instruments. This derives from consultation between patient and physicians.

According to Wilson and Jugner ³, and modified by Cochrane and Holland ⁴, four main principles should be addressed before mass screening can be considered:

Disease severity: Screening should be limited to diseases that are important from a public-health perspective, i.e., those that are common and/or involve severe consequences for individuals in terms of morbidity and risk of death.

Diagnostic method: The screening method must have high sensitivity, i.e., the ability to detect disease when it exists. It must also be capable of detecting disease at a stage prior to the onset of symptoms. In addition to high sensitivity, it requires high specificity, i.e., the capacity to reliably exclude the possibility of disease in healthy individuals.

The method must also be well received by the group invited to screening-not painful, troublesome or otherwise unpleasant.

Treatment opportunities: These must be capable of changing the natural course of the disease in a positive direction. The effects of the treatment should ideally be documented by randomized controlled trials (RCTs).

Costs: The costs of mass screening program, including subsequent diagnosis and treatment, should reasonably correspond to the effects achieved.

Burden of illness

1990 estimates of the worldwide incidence of 17 major cancers found that prostate cancer was the sixth most common cancer among all types of cancers in the total population, and the fourth most common cancer in males, exceeded by lung cancer, stomach cancer and colorectal cancer in that order. The age-standardized incidence was highest in the United States, followed by Western Europe, Australia, and New Zealand. All countries in Asia reported low incidence rates ⁵.

In 1993, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) described the time trends for prostate cancer incidence and mortality ¹. The incidence varied 7-fold, from 10 per 100,000 among the non-Jewish population in Israel to 70 per 100,000 among men in Sweden. During the observation time both incidence and mortality increased among all populations. The rate of increase, however, was generally slower for mortality than for incidence.

The real prevalence of prostate cancer is impossible to determine. The frequency of autopsy-detected cancers is between 30 and 40 percent in men over the age of 50 and prostate cancer is identified in 10 to 20 percent of men undergoing surgery for benign prostatic hyperplasia.

Table 1: Incidence of prostate cancer using world-standardized rates per 100,000 per year

Country	Crude ratio	World-adjusted standardised rates (ASR)	
Australia	70.39	51.51	
Canada	86.55	64.73	
Denmark	58.30	31.02	
France	71.54	46.55	
Germany	35.21	25.68	
Italy	50.86	24.73	
Netherlands	59.49	39.57	
Spain	33.98	20.22	
Sweden	119.53	55.26	
Switzerland	93.90	54.01	
USA (white)	142.17	100.79	
USA (black)	116.6	136.97	

Source: International Agency for Research on Cancer. International Association of Cancer Registries, Cancer Incidence in Five Continents VII- 1988-92

Person-years of life lost to cancer between 1970 and 1984 were analysed by a study in the United States. Life expectancy in men affected with prostate cancer was shortened by 9.1 years in 1970 and by 9.0 years in 1984 ⁶. The least years lost relative to the expectation of life was for those who died of prostate cancer (i.e., prostate cancer reduces a person's life expectancy less than other cancers). This places prostate cancer last among the 21 different types of cancers analysed.

A large proportion of cancers detected by PSA screening may be latent cancers, that are unlikely to produce clinical symptoms or affect survival. Autopsy studies in the U.S. indicate that histological evidence of prostate cancer is present in about 30 percent of men over age 50. The prevalence of prostate cancer in men without previous known prostate cancer during their lifetimes is 10 to 42 percent at age 50 to 59; 17 to 38 percent at age 60 to 69; 25 to 66 percent at age 70 to 79, and 18 to 100 percent at age 80 or older ⁶⁻⁹.

However, fewer than 40,000 men in the U.S. die each year from prostate cancer, suggesting that only a subset of cancers in the population are clinically significant. Because is not yet available, widespread mass screening is likely to detect a large proportion of cancers whose effect on morbidity and mortality is uncertain.

The international variation and time trends in incidence rates can partly be explained by differences in aging of different population and partly by differences in diagnostic intensity and registration of diagnoses. In the 1980s, prostate-specific antigen (PSA) came into wide use as a prostate cancer mass screening method. When an increase in incidence rate is observed following the introduction of a new diagnostic or screening method, a subsequent decrease may be expected as prevalent cases are removed from the population. This has recently been observed in the U.S. State of Utah ⁷. A rapid rise in incidence rates was observed between 1988 and 1991. In 1992 the incidence rates peaked and fell during 1993 and 1994. In the USA, for example, it has been estimated that 88% of the incidence trend could be explained by the increase in transurethral resection of the prostate (TURP) ⁸.

Several studies involving microscopic postmortem examination of the prostate in men who died of other causes than prostate cancer have shown an unexpectedly high occurrence of small carcinomas even in age groups (< 50 years) where symptomatic prostate cancer rarely appears ^{9, 10}.

1. Risk factors

There are no epidemiological data that define risk groups sufficiently for a means of distinguishing innocent and progressive, aggressive cancers.

Age is considered an important risk factor with the incidence of both prostate cancer diagnosis and death increasing sharply with age.

Family history is a determinant of risk, with relative risk values of between 2 and 3 reported for men who had a father or brother with prostate cancer. The risk increases to roughly 5-fold with two affected family members. A recently described hereditary clustering of prostate cancer in families may be responsible for about 40 percent of cases in men under age 55 and 10 percent of prostate cancer cases overall ^{11,12}.

Race is a risk factor for prostate cancer. African American men have a 1.3 to 1.6-fold higher risk of getting of prostate cancer than non-African American men. In the 50 to 54 year age group, the risk is 2-fold higher.

There is a possible association between prostate cancer and diet, and especially dietary fat. This assumption is based on case-control studies, but there are various confounding factors, including race, marital status, body mass, physical activity, smoking, alcohol, occupation, vasectomy status, and other non-lipid dietary factors ¹³⁻¹⁸.

• Gene carriers of the recently cloned BRCA-1 gene have a significantly increased risk for prostate cancer, as well as for breast and ovarian cancer ¹⁹.

2. Natural course of prostate cancer

The natural course of a disease refers to the course of disease uninfluenced by treatment. Autopsy findings suggest that prostate cancer often has a prolonged latent course.²⁰ Currently, information on the natural course is obtained from studies where treatment has been introduced only after patients

show symptoms of disease. Treatment has usually been palliative hormonal castration or administration of estrogen.

There are several randomized controlled studies with a primarily untreated control group has been published ^{21, 22, 23, 24}, comparing placebo tablets with radical prostatectomy. Hormonal treatment was given if the disease became symptomatic. No difference in survival rates was observed after 15, 20 and 23 years of followup. Because the small sample size the findings should be interpreted with caution.

In a concurrent analysis ²⁵ of 828 primary untreated cases with clinically localized prostate cancer, including two cohorts from Sweden ²⁶⁻²⁹, two cohorts from the United States ^{30,31}, one from Israel ³², and one from Great Britain ³³, the disease-specific survival after 10 years was 87 percent in 492 patients with grade-1-tumors, 87 percent in 265 patients with grade-2-tumors, and 34 percent in 63 patients with grade-3 tumors. The corresponding figures for estimated metastasis-free survival were 81 percent, 58 percent and 26 percent. Multivariate analysis showed that factors that influenced disease-specific survival were grade-3 tumors and being from Israel.

Most studies reflect relatively low mortality from prostate cancer in localized stages. The grade of differentiation of the cancer appears to be a prognostic indicator for tumor progression, development of metastases, and mortality from the disease.

The natural course of prostate cancer has been studied in patients where incidental cancer was detected by prostate surgery because of benign hyperplasia^{27,34-36}. The risk of tumor progression in small tumors with less than 5 percent cancer in the surgical specimen can be estimated at 5 percent after 5 years, 15 to 20 percent after 10 years, and 25 to 35 percent after 15 years. Fewer than 10 percent of these patients will die from prostate cancer. If the tumor volume is greater than 5 percent in the surgical specimen, the risk of mortality from prostate cancer is substantially higher ²⁷.

The findings from these studies show that prostate cancer usually grows slowly and that many men with this disease will never experience problems from it, since they will not live long enough for the cancer to reach a level of clinical importance.

3. Mortality rates

Mortality data for prostate cancer do not reflect the rise in incidence reported by most countries, but the evidence concerning mortality rates is conflicting. Some authors claim that mortality has increased ³⁷, but others indicate that mortality has not changed appreciably in recent years ^{38,39.}

In the European community a mortality rate of between 12 and 23 per 100,000 men per year has been reported ⁴⁰. The cumulative lifetime risk has been estimated to be 3.9 percent and the cumulative mortality to 1.2 percent⁴¹.

In the United States, the age-adjusted death rate from prostate cancer increased by more than 20 percent between 1973 and 1991. The lifetime risk of dying from prostate cancer is 3.4 percent for American men ².

Mass Screening Methods

The principal mass screening tests for prostate cancer are the digital rectal examination (DRE), transrectal ultrasound (TRUS), and serum tumour markers, e.g., prostate-specific antigen (PSA). The reference standard for these tests is histologic confirmation of cancer. Biopsies are generally not performed on patients with negative test results. Therefore, the incomplete information about the number of true-and false-negative results make it impossible to accurately calculate sensitivity and specificity of these tests. Only the probability of cancer when the test is positive-the positive predictive value (PPV)-can be calculated with any confidence.

1. Digital rectal examination (DRE)

Rectal palpation is normally included in all comprehensive medical examination of men, and is taught to all medical students. It is a subjective method that requires experience and continuous training. The potential of the method to detect cancer is also limited because the examining finger can palpate only the posterior and lateral aspects of the gland. Studies suggest that 20 to 35 percent of tumours occur in portions of the prostate not accessible to the examining finger ^{42,43}.

DRE as a mass screening method has been investigated in two randomized studies ^{44,45}. Cancer was detected in 1.1 percent and 2.4 percent of the screened population. Different age structures of the screened population was the primary reason for the different results in the studies.

Other non-randomized studies agreed with these results, showing detection rates from 0.2 percent to 2.2 percent $^{46-51}$. These levels are lower than those obtained with other mass screening methods, and DRE's value as a mass screening method must be viewed as being limited. No recent study has recommended DRE as a single detection method. Of the tumors detected after DRE screening and treated surgically, at least one half have already penetrated the prostate capsule, which means a reduced chance of cure.

The relative sensitivity of DRE in detecting prostate cancer has mainly been determined by comparing how many cases of cancer in the same screening study are detected by other methods, independent of the DRE finding. Several studies indicate that 30 to 50 percent of the cancers will go undetected after screening with DRE alone, as compared with screening with TRUS and/or PSA 45,47,52 .

The positive predictive value of DRE was found to be 28 percent in a randomized study ⁴⁴. In other screening studies there are wide variations of PPV, ranging from 5 percent to 69 percent ^{44,47,48,53,54}. Poor diagnostic reliability by initial false-positive findings creates major psychological stress and a high cost for secondary diagnostics.

There are no studies showing that DRE screening influences mortality from prostate cancer. DRE is now unacceptable as a sole mass screening method for detecting prostate cancer.

2. Transrectal ultrasound imaging (TRUS)

TRUS imaging of the prostate is performed by inserting an ultrasound transducer into the rectum. It gives a detailed image of the prostate gland's contour, its inner architecture, and adjacent structures. In addition to analysing the echo patterns in the prostate, it also indicates prostate volume, which is used in assessing PSA density.

The TRUS examination of the prostate is relatively resource-intensive, and requires extensive training. Therefore, it has to be performed by specially trained urologists or radiologists. Equipment costs range from U.S. \$40,000 to U.S. \$100,000.

Prostate cancer appears either as low echogenic (black) or isoechogenic areas (indistinguishable from surrounding tissue) ^{55,56}. Benign prostate enlargement, surgical scars, and inflammation also appear as low echogenic changes ^{57,58}, which are therefore not a cancer specific sign. It has been reported that about 95 percent of prostate cancers are hypoechoic, but that not all hypoechoic lesions are malignant and as many as 50 percent may be benign.

TRUS cannot usually detect a cancer that appears in the transitional zone of the prostate, i.e., the area around urethra, from which benign hyperplasia originates 45 . This zone is the primary location for 20 to 30 percent of prostate cancers not detected by TRUS 42 .

There is a wide variation in reported rates of sensitivity and specificity for TRUS, which reflects the uncertainty of these measurements. In the only referenced study based on a randomly selected population the sensitivity was reported to be 89 percent ⁴⁵.

Because TRUS cannot distinguish between benign and malignant nodules, the positive predictive value is low. Even when cancers are detected, the size of tumors is often underestimated by TRUS.

The low PPV of TRUS leads to high frequency of biopsies, according to reports based on screening studies ^{45,47,59.} A high biopsy rate has unfavorable psychological consequences, due to the large number of false positive test results ⁶⁰ and also to a high frequency of infection from biopsies, ranging from 5 to 6.2 percent ⁶¹⁻⁶³. These complications are important reasons why mass screening strategies should be designed to reduce the biopsy rates substantially without missing clinically significant tumors.

Using TRUS as a primary mass screening instrument would require major resources. No direct evidence shows that use of TRUS as a mass screening test improves disease-specific survival rates. Its main area of application is in secondary diagnostics, combined with histopathology.

3. Prostate-specific antigen (PSA)

Elevation of certain serum markers provides another means of mass screening for prostate cancer. Prostatic acid phosphatase had been used for many years until its role in screening has largely been replaced by prostate-specific antigen (PSA). Prostatic acid phosphatase has a much lower sensitivity (12 to 20 percent) for stage A and B disease and positive predictive value, < 5%, than PSA.

Prostate-specific antigen is a tissue specific glycoprotein, and one of the three proteins that predominate in seminal fluid. It is a serine protease ^{64,65} with structural similarities to the group of proteases called tissue kallikreins ⁶⁵. PSA cleaves the gel-building proteins in the seminal fluid, which leads to dissolution of the gel structure, while at the same time the progressively mobile sperm are set free in the now-fluid semen ⁶⁶.

PSA is normally released in low concentration in blood and circulates about 80 to 90 percent in complex with enzyme inhibitor- *antichymotrypsin (ACT)* and probably- a *macroglobulin*.

PSA is a tissue-specific and not a cancer-specific serum marker and therefore it appears in elevated blood concentrations in morbid prostate conditions other than cancer, e.g., prostatitis and benign hyperplasia. The relationship between benign hyperplasia and the PSA level in blood has been investigated in four major studies ⁶⁷⁻⁷⁰. PSA levels above 4 ng/mL. (the diagnostic cutoff) appeared in 30 to 50 percent of examined patients with benign hyperplasia.

Different values have been used to designate normal PSA levels in blood. If normal PSA level in blood is set at 4 ng/mL., 80 percent of tumors that can be detected by current diagnostic technologies will be identified. The PPV for PSA is slightly above 32 percent, which is not substantially higher than for screening with DRE alone (28 percent). If a cutoff level higher than 4 ng/mL is used, the number of false positives will certainly decline, but more cancers will go undetected by screening; i.e., the sensitivity of the test for early diagnosis of prostate cancer will decline. To disclose more tumors at an early stage a diagnostic cutoff of 2 or 3 ng/mL. has been proposed as the normal PSA level in blood. This would substantially increase false positives and subsequently increase the use of TRUS and biopsy.

Many attempts have been made to improve screening with PSA. They include work on:

- *PSA density:* relating PSA level in blood to gland volume as measured by ultrasound. There is no current information available from trials that gives support for the effectiveness of this strategy.
- *PSA velocity:* measuring PSA level in blood over time. This is based on the assumption that prostate cancer patients should have rapidly increasing PSA levels. However, it has been reported that 25 to 30 percent of men without clinical evidence of prostate cancer show a more than 20 percent increase of the serum PSA concentration over a period of 1 year.
- *PSA with reference to age:* PSA concentrations have been shown to be directly related to age. However, there is no evidence on the usefulness of age-specific reference ranges in screening for prostate cancer.

The reproducibility of these procedures are, however, poor, and therefore of questionable value.

• Free versus bound PSA: A more promising technology is the identification of different molecular forms of PSA in blood, which seems to increase the precision of the diagnosis of early prostate cancer.

PSA bonds to ACT (ACT/PSA ratio) in blood from patients with prostate cancer more than in blood from patients with benign hyperplasia (90 percent and 70 percent, respectively)^{67,68}. Accordingly, the proportion of free PSA in relation to the total concentration is less in patients with prostate cancer. Analysis of the proportion of complex-bonded PSA greatly increases the diagnostic specificity of PSA measurement, from 55 percent by conventional methods to 75 percent specificity at sensitivity level of 90 percent ⁷¹.

The use of free PSA measurements can reduce unnecessary biopsies in patients with PSA levels of 4.0 to 10.0 ng/mL who are undergoing evaluation for prostate cancer, with a minimal loss of sensitivity in detecting cancer. In men whose prostate size was less 40 cm³ a free PSA cutoff of 13.7% or less would have eliminated 76 percent of the unnecessary biopsies while still detecting at least 90 percent of the cancers. Although for men with larger glands a cut-off of 20.5% would have been required to detect

90% of the cancers, and would have eliminated 38% of the unnecessary biopsies 72 . The 25% free PSA cutoff detected 95% of cancers while avoiding 20% of unnecessary biopsies 73 .

Treatment

For localized prostate cancer there are three major types of management: radical prostatectomy, radiotherapy, and watchful waiting. Hormone therapies are generally reserved for cases with locally advanced or metastasized disease.

The majority of studies published on treatment have been observational in design, which means that their results need to be interpreted with great caution. These types of studies are biased by a number of factors, such as patient selection. Patients undergoing surgery tend to be younger and have fewer comorbidities than patients treated with radiotherapy. It is also common for surgical patients to have more confined disease than patients undergoing radiotherapy or conservative treatment. There are some randomized controlled trials comparing treatments: Paulson's study ⁷⁴, comparing radical surgery versus radiotherapy, and the study made by Veterans Administration Cooperative Urological Research Group (VACURG) ^{21, 22, 23, 24} comparing radical prostatectomy versus expectant treatment.

1. Radical prostatectomy

Radical prostatectomy involves the surgical removal of the entire prostate gland and the seminal vesicles. It is considered a curative treatment when the cancer is localized in the prostate gland within the capsule of the prostate. The report *Mass screening for prostate cancer* of SBU relates that the disease-specific survival after 10 to 15 years exceeds 90 percent. The probability of finding metastases in the regional lymph nodes is around 10 percent and finding cancer outside the prostate gland and beyond the tissue resected at surgery is 18 percent. Surgical mortality is less than 1 percent. Total urinary incontinence is relatively uncommon, but permanent impotence rather common.

In a prospective randomized controlled study of radical prostatectomy and placebo versus placebo alone (VACURG) ^{21,22, 23,24}, 142 patients with previously untreated prostate cancer were randomly assigned to either prostatectomy followed by daily oral placebo or daily oral placebo without operation. At 15, 20 and 23-year followup, neither stage nor treatment was found to be predictive of outcome. The results of this study must be interpreted with caution. The study did not have the statistical power to detect differences in cancer-specific survival between the groups.

Three other RCTs addressing the question of radical versus conservative management are currently under way. Scandinavian trial ⁷⁵ of watchful waiting versus radical prostatectomy, this trial compare mortality rates at 5 and 10 years in men randomized to radical prostatectomy rather than watchful waiting, disease-free survival and metastasis-free survival and measurements of quality of life and economic cost. This trial should reach a definitive conclusion on management of well and moderately well differentiated tumours, it will not provide information on whether the cure rate of poorly differentiated cancers, which are most likely to progress, can be improved by radical surgery⁷⁵.

In the United States, the Department of Veterans Affairs and the National Cancer Institute Cancer Therapy Evaluation Program co-operative study: Prostate Intervention Versus Observation Trial (PIVOT) ⁷⁶, compare all cause mortality rates between watchful waiting and radical prostatectomy, it differs from the Scandinavian trial in its greater statistical power and in the fact that all histological grades will be included and other in the U.K., an RCT funded by the Medical Research Council: the PRO6 Trial ⁷⁷, compare survival in patients treated by watchful waiting, by radical prostatectomy, or by radical radiotherapy. Quality of life and economic cost will also be compared. The studies have severe recruitment problems and it will take many years before any conclusions are available.

Evidence on radical prostatectomy is based largely on retrospective observational data from American

studies. According to these data the overall 10-year survival of men with confined disease is equivalent to, or better than, that of age-matched men in the population. Tumor histopathologicals differentiation seems to be the best predictor of disease progression following prostatectomy.

The risk of complications increases with age, particularly for men over the age of 75 years ⁷⁸. Modelling the effectiveness of treatment following a structured literature review indicates that the expected benefits of surgery decreased rapidly with increasing age, with only men aged 60-65 years likely to achieve benefit. This study also indicated that men with well-differentiated tumours were likely to suffer net harm from radical treatment, as were most sexually active men with moderately differentiated cancer ^{78,79}

a. Patient selection

No signs of metastases should be present and the tumor must be confined within the glandular capsule.

The skeleton is a common site for distant metastases. The primary method for checking for bone metastases is the isotopic bone scan ⁸⁰. It is the standard staging method in the United States, but it is not used routinely in all European countries because it is too costly and time consuming. PSA level has been found to be good marker for bone metastases, the sensitivity of PSA in detecting secondary deposits at presentation for levels in excess of 100 microgr/L was 93.75%, the positive predictive value 95.7% and the negative predictive value for levels less than 5 micrograms/L was 90.6% ⁸⁰.

The precision of current methods for detection of metastases to the regional lymph nodes, lymphangiography, computed tomography, and MRI, is rather poor. Laparoscopic lymph node dissection has become more widely used in recent years but no scientific evaluation of its safety and efficacy is available. Even here around 95% negative predictive value for PSA as a marker for $N_{\rm o}$ (at least in grade I and II).

The size and spread of the local tumor is usually determined by DRE and TRUS. Neither of these methods is particularly precise and neither CT nor MRI is helpful in determining the local extension of the disease 82,83.

b. Clinical outcomes

Survival: Comparison of survival between different studies is difficult because the type of survival figures presented varies considerably, and can include overall survival, cause-specific survival, metastasesfree survival, progression-free survival, and survival free of local recurrence.

In the United States it is common to operate on patients with small incidental cancers that are detected by routine pathological tissue analysis after surgery for benign prostatic hyperplasia. Cause-specific 10-year survival has been reported at 100 percent for small, focal tumors and 97 percent for larger diffused growing tumors ⁸⁴.

In other series, disease-free survival of 62 to 69 percent has been reported at 10-year followup, while cause-specific survival at 10-year followup varies between 88 and 97 percent 85-93. The patient series are to some extent selected since if metastases to the regional lymph nodes or extensive growth of cancer outside the capsule were detected at the beginning of the operation it was usually interrupted. Therefore, these studies are not comparable to survival with radiotherapy or watchful waiting.

Gerber and colleagues 94 assessed the results of radical prostatectomy in men (2578) with early prostate

cancer. They found that the cancer-specific mortality rate at 10 years in patients with well-differentiated, moderately differentiated, and poorly differentiated adenocarcinoma was 6%, 20%, and 23%, respectively. Distant metastases within 10 years following surgery had been noted in 13%, 32%, and 48% of men with grade 1, 2, and 3 malignancy, respectively.

Surgical mortality: Surgical mortality is now generally below 1 percent ⁹³⁻¹⁰¹. The most common cause of death has been cardiopulmonary insufficiency.

Urinary function: Most patients are unable to control urinary flow immediately after the operation. This problem usually subsides during the first 3 months, but permanent problems have been reported in up to 24 percent of patients. Surgical techniques have improved, but incontinence remains a significant long-term problem.^{99,102,103}.

Sexual function: Postoperative sexual function is influenced by several factors, such as preoperative potency, age, stage of the disease, and the surgical technique used. Problems in the evaluation of impotence as a consequence of radical prostatectomy are that few studies have assessed preoperative potency levels for comparison, and there are differences in different men's definitions of potency and impotence.

In an interview study of men treated under Medicare who had prostatectomy, 61 percent of those who said they were sexually active before the operation could not have satisfactory erections after the operation, with only 11 percent reporting erections firm enough for intercourse 100,103,104.

Quality of life: The quality of life of patients after total prostatectomy has been assessed in only a few studies. Only one prospective study, conducted by Pedersen et al, systematically investigated life quality after surgery found that impotence was the only negative influence on daily life. In that study, the level of incontinence did not cause an increase in distress to patients 3 months post-surgery ¹⁰⁵.

Side effects: Early complication rates of radical prostatectomy (within 30 days after surgery) range from 7 to 16 percent, and late complication rates (after 30 days) from 1 to 14 percent.

Treating cases of clinically localized prostate cancer with radical prostatectomy would result in:

- incontinence: about 300 out of every 100,000 men screened
- impotence: about 1,500 out of 100,000 men screened
- incontinence and impotence: 400 to 500 out of 100,000 men screened

2. Radiotherapy

The major technique for radiotherapy is external beam radiation. Other techniques are radioactive seed implants and conformal radiotherapy.

The radiosensitivity of prostate cancer is relatively low. High radiation doses are required to achieve permanent effect. Side effects are therefore also unavoidable, and the demand for optimization calls for the method selected to achieve a reasonable balance between the results of treatment and late side effects. The rectal and vesicle mucosa, small bowel, and femoral heads are the organs at risk. The volume of the prostate and tumor are calculated before CT treatment ¹⁰⁶⁻¹⁰⁸.

Dose levels between 50 and 70 Gray are used depending of the tumor volume and stage. Conventional fractionation with target dose of 2 Gy per fraction is most common today ¹⁰⁹.

Improvement in dose planning and therapeutic equipment are leading to more refined and individual-specific treatment. The planning target volume dose can be raised, increasing the possibility for cure while minimizing the dose to at-risk organs and thereby reducing side effects.

Most studies of outcomes following radiotherapy are retrospective, observational studies. Studies of external radiotherapy of incidental prostate cancer ¹¹⁰⁻¹¹³ have reported local recurrence rates of 0 to 20 percent and 5-year survival rates of 74 to 100 percent.

In patient series with early-detected cancer confined to the prostate, the corresponding figures were: local recurrence 0 to 23 percent, overall 5-year survival 67 to 93 percent, and 10-year survival 20 to 70 percent ¹¹⁰⁻¹¹².

a. Side effects

Early side effects such as tenesmus, diarrhea, urinary urgency, and general fatigue are usually temporary and possible to control medically.

Late side effects are more serious and difficult to treat. They include intestinal inflammation and bleeding, urethra constriction, urinary incontinence, bone necrosis, and impotence.

In the literature the reported incidence of complications varies between 8 to 95 percent ^{106,109,111-115}. One reason for the high variation is that while some studies report all complications, others report only what are considered serious complications. True comparisons between different studies are not possible.

Available evidence suggests that radiotherapy may be beneficial in lower age groups, 60 to 65 years, but probably harmful in others ⁷⁹.

3. Watchful waiting

Watchful waiting implies no active treatment until patients have symptoms of the disease, e.g., urinary obstruction or pain from bone metastases.

Since the natural course of prostate cancer is poorly understood, evaluation of watchful waiting is difficult. There are several randomized controlled studies with a primarily untreated control group has been published,^{21,22,23,24} comparing placebo tablets with radical prostatectomy. There are two articles reporting on pooled analysis from six studies published since 1985 ^{25,116}. One study involved 828 case records of patients treated conservatively. The results indicate that for men with grade I or II localized tumors watchful waiting is a serious option ²⁵, and perhaps for all prostatic cancer patients ¹¹⁶. There is a need for an RCT of watchful waiting versus radical prostatectomy for men with screening-detected prostate cancer.

Cost Analysis

Few studies have investigated the costs of prostate cancer mass screening programs. Further, it is difficult to compare costs of mass screening between countries. This is exemplified by the substantial difference in costs of one Swedish ¹¹⁷ and one British ¹¹⁸ primary care-based screening study. The cost per detected cancer was much higher in Britain than in Sweden.

The benefits of curative treatment for localized prostate cancer are uncertain, which means that cost-effectiveness analysis has to rely heavily on assumptions about treatment effects. Studies of cost-effectiveness that aim to examine whether the total benefit of the program outweighs its total costs are therefore inevitably hampered.

However, cost-effectiveness analysis that aims to examine the program's efficiency in relation to alternatives using endpoints such as cost per detected cancer or cost per patient receiving potentially curative treatment is possible. A comprehensive study examined the costs of different mass screening strategies ¹¹⁹. Researchers studied patient and indirect cost of six mass screening strategies for men aged 55 to 70 years. The total cost per 1,000 individuals screened, cost per cancer detected, cost per small cancer detected, and cost per cancer treated was assessed for each of the strategies. The most costly option per thousand individuals was also the most effective (screening using all three screening methods. The most cost-effective strategy in terms of cost per cancer treated was initial screening with PSA and subsequent TRUS performed for all individuals with PSA level above 4 ng/mL.

Ethical Considerations

Mass screening, which means searching for disease in non-symptomatic individuals, raises many ethical questions. Some of these questions include:

- Are there risks of serious negative consequences for individuals who receive false-positive or false negative results on the mass screening tests?
- Are there treatment methods that are effective in preventing premature death or significant morbidity?
- Are there risks of side effects of treatment that cause more harm than good?
- What are the risks for people who receive unnecessary treatment?
- Do the benefits to some outweigh the risks of harming others?

The World Health Organization has defined criteria to be met by mass screening programs for being medically and ethically acceptable:

The disease can be detected well before it becomes symptomatic. Time is available for diagnosis and treatment before the disease progresses to a dangerous stage.

A practicable and not unreasonably expensive test is available to detect early cancer.

Early detection by mass screening is meaningful for some patients.

Side effects of treatment are acceptable in relation to treatment benefits.

Very few if any mass screening program fully comply with all these criteria as exemplified by these common mass screening programs (Table 2).

Another criterion that could be added to the WHO list is that the cost of a mass screening program should be in a reasonable proportion to the health care costs of the disease itself and to the costs of the medical effects achieved. If early detection makes no difference, it is difficult to defend the cost of mass screening.

Table 2: Correlation between criteria and mass screening

	Detectable before symptomatic?	Reliable test available?	Predictive Positive value	Early treatment meaningful?	Side effects risk for overtreatment
Breast	Yes	Yes	Moderate	Yes	Minor
Cervix	Yes	Yes	Moderate	Yes	Major
Lung	Yes	No?	Poor	No?	Moderate
Prostate	e Yes	Yes	Moderate	?	Major

Source: Johansson JE, Abrahamsson PA, Adami HO, Carlsson P, Damber JE, Gustavsson O, et al. *Mass Screening for Prostate Cancer*. Int J Cancer 1996; supl 9.

The decision to screen or not to screen for prostate cancer, and if so by what means and to what extent, depends on several factors, such as the danger and the treatability of the disease, the reliability of mass screening methods, and, not least, the underlying norms and values. Ethical analysis in this context weighs the probable or expected value of mass screening in the population concerned against the assumed or probable risks of adverse physical or psychological effects for those affected if mass screening is or is not done. What is advantageous to one group may be disadvantageous to another and it is not clear how to balance advantages for one group against disadvantages for another.

It is obvious that prostate cancer mass screening meets few of these ethical criteria, and, most importantly, that mass screening will result in a large number of false-positives and thereby create harm and needless anxiety in many individuals. It can even be questioned if prospective randomized epidemiological trials are ethically justified. They must involve sizeable populations of volunteers without any clinical sign of prostatic cancer to achieve statistical significance of the expected marginal effect. A substantial number of these volunteers will be treated for benign cancers and unnecessarily exposed to significant harmful side effects.

Mass screening for prostate cancer does not currently fulfil the ethical requirements and principles to avoid harm and do good.

Discussion

This paper is a review of current scientific evidence available on the efficacy, safety, effectiveness, and cost-effectiveness of prostate cancer mass screening.

The available information in the medical literature on prostate cancer mass screening is enormous. During the last 5 years more than 1,000 articles have been published, and most of them deal with the accuracy, the positive and negative predictive value, of the diagnostic tests. Studies on the effectiveness of prostate cancer mass screening are scarce, with only one published randomized controlled trial comparing radical prostatectomy with watchful waiting. However, several trials are in progress.

A European multicenter trial with participation from 6 countries (Belgium, the Netherlands, Italy, Portugal, Finland, and Sweden) has recently started ^{120,121}. The aim of the trial is to compare prostate cancer mortality in men randomized to be offered screening or to a control group. Because of differences in protocol between the centers, the results may be difficult to interpret as population-based evidence.

In the United States, the National Cancer Institute has financed a randomized trial on prostate cancer mass screening ¹²². The men in the study group will be offered four annual screening tests by DRE and PSA. This study has its shortcomings. The method of recruitment, local advertising and through volunteer groups, has created problems of contamination of the control group in the pilot study.

Four trials addressing the question of radical treatment versus conservative management are now under way, two in Scandinavia, one in the U.K., and one in the U.S.A.

Fourteen centers in middle Sweden, Finland, and Iceland, are participating in a trial aimed at comparing mortality rates at 5 and 10 years in men randomized to radical prostatectomy or to watchful waiting. Inclusion criteria are age < 75 years, clinically stage T1b-T2, Nx, M0, well- or moderately well-differentiated histological grade, and $PSA \leq 50$ ng/mL. Almost 700 thousand patients have been included in this sutdy.

The USA trial, Prostate Cancer Intervention Versus Observation Trial (PIVOT), is similar, in comparing all cause mortality rates between radical prostatectomy and watchful waiting.⁷⁶. The sample size is larger and therefore the statistical power of this study is greater. In addition, this study includes all histological grades. This study may take many years to complete due to problems with patient accrual.

The U.K. study funded by the Medical Research Council: the PRO6 Trial ⁷⁷ compares survival in patients managed by watchful waiting, by radical prostatectomy, or by radical radiotherapy. The recruitment of patients has so far been very slow and it is questionable if it will be possible to complete the trial.

A Scandinavian trial of watchful waiting versus radical radiotherapy with participation of middle Sweden and Denmark has been launched. Hesitation among participating urologists to offer watchful waiting will probably hinder the completion of the study.

These studies have the potential to answer a number of important questions, but many of the most important questions will still be unresolved.

Available mass screening tests, especially PSA in combination with others have the sensitivity to detect early-stage cancers of clinical significance, but also to detect cancers of uncertain clinical importance. Our current knowledge of the natural history of prostate cancer is too poor to determine which cancers

are destined to produce symptoms and affect survival, i.e., grow aggressively, and which will remain latent.

So far there is no evidence that mass screening for prostate cancer improve survival. Reported survival improvement for men with early-stage disease may well be ascribed to length bias and other statistical artefacts rather than true clinical advances with better outcomes.

From relevant studies on prostate cancer mass screening, identified from the *Medline data bases* (1966 to 1985), a cost-effectiveness model for one-time DRE and PSA measurement was constructed to examine possible outcomes ¹²³. If a favourable set of assumptions was used, DRE and PSA measurement may increase life expectancy by approximately 2 weeks at a reasonable marginal cost for men who are between 50 and 69 years of age. If less favorable assumptions are used, the estimated net benefit decreases and cost-effectiveness ratio increases dramatically. Even with favourable assumptions the model suggested that mass screening adds only a few days to the average life expectancy of men who are older than 69 years of age. With less favourable assumptions, older men are harmed.

This illustrates the pertinence of the question: *Is cure necessary in those in whom it may be possible, and is cure possible in those in whom it is necessary?* ¹²⁴. Mass screening will subject many men to aggressive treatment with risks of death, incontinence, impotence, and other sequelae without clear evidence of benefit. The absence of proof that mass screening reduces mortality from prostate cancer and the relatively high risk of increased treatment-related morbidity are arguments against a policy of mass screening in asymptomatic men.

However, absence of proof is not proof of absence and therefore there are good reasons for further research. Research areas of great interest are the natural history of prostate cancer, factors determining the biologic activity of the cancer, study of the early treatment efficacy and refinement of prognostic tests.

Conclusions

DRE, TRUS, and PSA, used alone or in combination can be used in identifying patients with prostate cancer. In prevalence screening, i.e., the first round of screening, the detection rate may be relatively high. The results of repeated screening (incidence screening) are largely unknown. These tests used alone lack sensitivity and specificity. If they are combined the sensitivity and specificity are raised but remain relatively poor.

Prostate cancer is a significant public health problem in most developed countries (outside of Asia) with a considerable human burden and high costs for society. However, routine population screening for prostate cancer is not recommended because of the lack of evidence regarding the benefits and the considerable risks of adverse effects.

References

- 1. Coleman M, Esteve J, Damiecke P, Arslam A, Renard H. *Trends in cancer incidence and mortality*. IARC Sci Publ 1993; (121):1-806
- 2. Mettlin C, Jones GW, Murphy GP. *Trends in prostate cancer care in the US*, 1974-1990: *observations from the patient care evaluation studies of Am Coll Surg's Commission on Cancer*. CA Cancer J Clin 1993; 43:83-91
- 3. Wilson JMG, Jugner G. *Principles and practice of screening for disease*. Bol Oficina Sanit Panan 1968; 65(4):281-393
- 4. Cochrane AL, Holland WW. Validation of screening procedures. Br Med Bull 1971; 27(1):3–8
- 5. Parkin DM. The global burden of cancer. Cancer Biology 1998; 8:219-35
- 6. Horm JW, Sondik EJ, *Person-years of life lost due to cancer in the US, 1970 and 1984.* Amer J Publ Health 1989; 79(11):490-1493
- 7. Stephenson RA, Smart CR, Mineau GP, James BC, Janerich DT, Dibble RL. *The fall in incidence of prostate specific antigen induced peak in incidence –data from Utah Cancer Registry.* Cancer 1996; 77(7):1342-1348
- 8- Potosky AR, Kessler L, Gridley G, Brown CC, Horm JW. Rise in prostatic cancer incidence associated with increased use of transurethral resection. J Natl Cancer Inst 1990; 82:1624-7
- 9. Lundberg S, Berge T. Prostatic carcinoma. An autopsy study. Scand J Urol Nephrol 1970; 4(2):93-97
- 10. Breslow N, Chan CW, Dhom G, Drury RA, Franks LM, Gellei B et al. *Latent carcinoma of prostate at autopsy in seven areas.* Int J Cancer 1977; 20(5):680-688
- 11. Steinberg GD, Carter BS, Beaty TH, Childs B, Walsh PC. Family history and the risk of prostate cancer. Prostate 1990; 17(4):337-347
- 12. Bastacky SI, Wojno KJ, Walsh PC, Carmichael MJ, Epstein JI. *Pathological features of hereditary prostate cancer.* J Urol 1995; 153(3 Pt 2):987-992
- 13. Mills PK, Beeson WL, Phillips RL, Fraser. *Cohort study of diet, lifestyle, and prostate cancer in Adventist men.* Cancer 1989; 64(3):598–604
- 14. Clinton SK, Emenhiser C, Schwartz SJ, Bostwick DG, Williams AW, Moorw BJ et al. *Cis-trans lycopen isomers, carotenoids, and retinol in the human prostate*. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1996; 5(10):823-833
- 15. Giovannucci E, Ascherio A, Rimm EB, Stampfer MJ, Colditz GA, Willett WC. *Intake of carotenoids and retinol in relation to risk of prostate cancer*. J Natl Cancer Inst 1995; 87(23):1767-1776
- 16. Rao GN. Influence of diet on tumors of hormonal tissues. Prog Clin Biol Res 1996; 394: 41-56
- 17. Gann PH, Hennekens CH, Sacks FM, Grodstein F, Giovannucci EL, Stampfer MJ. Prospective

- study of plasma fatty acids and risk of prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 1994; 86(9):281-286
- 18. Wang Y, Corr JG, Thaler HT, Tao Y, Fair WR, Heston WD. *Decreased growth of established human prostate LN-CaP tumors in nude mice fed a low fat diet.* J Natl Cancer Inst 1995; 87(19):1456-1462
- 19. Ford D, Easton D, Bishop T, Narod S, Goldgar D. Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium. *Risk of cancer in BRCA1-mutation carriers.* Lancet 1994; 343:692-5
- 20. Franks IM, Duch MB. *Latency and progression in tumors: the natural history of prostate cancer.* Lancet ii 1965; 1037-1039
- 21. Graversen PH, Gasser TC, Corle DK, Madsen PO, Nielsen KT. Radical prostatectomy versus expectant primary treatment in stage I and II prostatic cancer. A fifteen year follow-up. Urology 1990; 36:493-498
- 22. Madsen PO. *Prospective randomized study of radical prostatectomy vs. delayed treatment in early carcinoma of the prostate, a 20-year follow-up.* Int Urol Soc 23rd Congress 1994, 18-22
- 23. Iversen P, Madsen PO, Corle DK. Radical prostatectomy versus expectant treatment for early carcinoma of the prostate. Twenty-three year follow-up of a prospective randomized study. Scand J Urol Nephrol Suppl 1995; 172:65-72
- 24. Madsen P, Graversen PH, Gasser TC, Corle DK. *Treatment of localized prostate cancer. Radical prostatectomy versus placebo. A 15 year follow-up.* Scand J Urol Nephrol 1988; 110:95-100
- 25. Chodak GW, Thisted RA, Gerber GS, Johansson JE, Adolfsson J, Jones GW, et al. *Results of conservative management of clinically localized prostate cancer*. N Eng J Med 1994; 330(4):242-248
- 26. Johansson JE, Adami HO. Andersson SO, Bergstrom R, Krusemo UB, Kraaz W. *Natural history of localized prostatic cancer. A population based study in 223 untreated patients.* Lancet 1989; 1(8642):799-803
- 27. Johansson JE, Adami HO, Andersson SO, Bergstrom R, Holmberg L, Krusemo. *High 10-year survival rate in patients with early untreated prostatic cancer*. JAMA 1992; 267(16):2191-2196
- 28. Johansson JE. Watchful waiting for early stage prostate cancer. Urology 1994; 43(2): 138-142
- 29. Adolfsson J, Carstensen J, Lowhagen T. *Deferred treatment in clinically localized prostatic carcinoma*. Br J Urol 1992; 69 (2):183-187
- 30. Whitmore, WE Jr., Warner JA, Thompson IM. *Expectant management of localized prostate cancer*. Cancer 1991; 67(4):1091-1096
- 31. Jones GW. *Prospective conservative management of localized prostate cancer.* Cancer 1992; 70 (1 Suppl): 307-310
- 32. Moskovitz B, Nitecki A. Levin D. *Cancer of the prostate: is there a need for aggressive treatment?* Urol Int 1987; 42(1):49-52
- 33. Goodman CM, Busuttil A, Chisholm GD. Age and size and grade of tumor predict prognosis in incidentally diagnosed carcinoma of the prostate. Br J Urol 1988; 62 (6):576-580

- 34. Sheldon CA, William RD, Fraley EE. *Incidental carcinoma of the prostate. A review of the literature and critical reappraisal of classification.* J Urol 1980; 124(5):626-631
- 35. Beynon LL, Bussuttil A, Newsam JE. Chisholm GD. *Incidental carcinoma of the prostate: selection for deferred treatment.* Br J Urol 1983; 55 (6):733-736
- 36. Blute ML, Zincke H, Farrow GM. *Long-term follow-up of young patients with stage A adenocarcinoma of the prostate* J Urol 1986; 136(4):840-843
- 37. Demers RY, Swansson M, Weiss LK, Kau TY. *Increasing incidence of cancer of the prostate. The experience of black and white men in the Detroit metropolitan area.* Arch Intern Med 1994, 154 (11):1211-1216
- 38. Menegoz F, Colonna M, Exbrayat C, Mousseau M, Orfeuvre H, Schaerer R. *A recent increase in the incidence of prostatic carcinoma in a French population: Role of ultrsonography and prostatic specific antigen.* Eur J Cancer 1995; 31 A (1):55-58
- 39. Lu-Yao GL, Greenberg ER. *Changes in prostate cancer incidence and treatment in the USA*. Lancet 1994; 343(8892):251-254
- 40. Jensen OM, Esteve J, Moller H, Renard H. *Cancer in the European community and its member states.* Eur J Cancer 1990; 26 (11-12):1167-1256
- 41. Schroder FH. Prostate cancer: to screen or not to screen? BMJ 1993; 306 (6875):407-408
- 42. McNeal JE. Origin and development of carcinoma in the prostate. Cancer 1969; 23 (1): 24-34
- 43. McNeal JE, Bostwick DG, Kindrachuk RA, Redwine EA, Freiha FS, Stamey TA. *Patterns of progression in prostate cancer*. Lancet 1986; 1 (8472):60-63
- 44. Varenhorst E, Carlsson P, Capik E, Lofman O, Pedersen KV. *Screening for carcinoma of the prostate in a randomly selected population using duplicated digital rectal examination*. Acta Oncol 1991; 31 (8):815-821
- 45. Gustafsson O, Norming U, Almgård LE, Fredriksson A, Gustafsson G, Harving B, et al. *Diagnostic methods in the detection of prostate cancer: a study of a randomly selected population of 2,400 men.* J Urol 1992; 148:1827-1831
- 46. Imai K, Zinbo S, Shimizu K, Yamanaha F, Soto Z, et al. *Clinical characteristics of prostate cancer detected by mass screening.* Prostate 1988; 12 (3):199-207
- 47. Mettlin C, Lee F, Drago J, Murphy GP. *The American Cancer Society National Prostate Cancer Detection Project. Findings on detection of early prostatic cancer in 2,425 men.* Cancer 1991; 67 (12):2949-2958
- 48. Mettlin C. Early detection of prostate cancer following repeated examinations by multiple modalities: results of the American Cancer Society National Cancer Detection Project. Clin Invest Med 1993; 16 (6):440-447
- 49. Chodak GW, Keller P, Schoenberg HW. Assessment of screening for prostate cancer using the digital

- 50. Waaler G, Ludvigsen TC, Runden TO, Stenehjem E, Ogreid P, Schei OM. *Digital rectal examination to screen for prostate cancer.* Eur Urol 1988; 15 (1-2):34-36
- 51. Catalona WJ, Richie JP, Ahmann FR, Hudson MA, Scardino PT, Flanigan RC. *Comparison of digital rectal examination and serum prostate-specific antigen in the early detection of prostate cancer: results of a multicenter clinical trial of 6,630 men.* J Urol 1994;151 (5):1283-1290
- 52. Brawer MK, Chetner MP, Beatie J, Buchner DM, Vessella RL, Lange PH. *Screening for prostate cancer with prostate-specific antigen.* J Urol 1992; 147:841-845
- 53. Catalona WJ, Richie JP, deKernion JB, Ahmann FR, Ratliff TL, Dalkin BL, et al. *Comparison of prostate-specific antigen concentration versus prostate-specific antigen density in early detection of prostate cancer: receiver operating characteristic curves.* J Urol 1994; 151 (6 Pt 1):2031-2036
- 54. Baran GW, Golin AL, Bergsma CJ, Stone TE, Wilson PR, Reichardt BD et al. *Biologic aggressiveness of palpable and nonpalpable prostate cancer: assessment with ultrasonography.* Radiology 1991; 178 (1):201-206
- 55. Lee F, Gray J, McLeary RD, Meadows TR, Kumasaka GH, Borlaza GS et al. *Transrectal ultrasound in the diagnosis of prostate cancer: location, echogenicity, histopathology and staging.* Prostate 1985; 7 (2):117-129
- 56. Dahnert WF, Hamper UM, Eggelston JC, Walsh PC, Sanders RC. *Prostatic evaluation by transrectal sonography and histopatologic correlation*. Radiology 1986; 158 (1):97-102
- 57. Hodge KK, McNeal JE, Stamey TA. *Ultrasound-guided transrectal core biopsies of the palpably abnormal prostate.* J Urol 1989; 142 (1):66-70
- 58. Hamper UM, Shet S, Walsh PC, Heltz PM, Epstein JI. *Stage B-adenocarcinoma of the prostate. Transrectlat US and pathologic correlation of non-malignant hypo-echoic peripheral zone lesions.* Radiology 1991; 180 (1):101-104
- 59. Nesbitt JA, Drago JR, Badalament RA. *Transrectal ultrasonography. Early experience with use as prostate-cancer detection tool.* Urology 1989; 134 (3):120-122
- 60. Gustafsson O, Theorell T, Norming U, Perski A, Ohstrom M, Nyman CR. *Psychological reaction in men screened for prostate cancer*. Br J Urol. 1995; 75 (5):631-6
- 61. Gustafsson O, Norming U, Nyman CR, Ohstrom M. *Complications following combined transrectal aspiration and core biopsy of the prostate.* Scand J Urol Nephrol 1990; 24 (4):249-251
- 62. Aus G, Hermansson CG, Hugosson J, Pedersen KV. *Transrectal ultrasound examination of the prostate:* complications and acceptance by patients. Brit J Urol 1993; 71 (4):457-459
- 63. Norberg M. *Transrectal ultrasound and core biopsies for the diagnosis of prostate cancer.* A study of pretreatment investigation strategy for patients with suspected prostate cancer. Acta Radiol Suppl 1994; 393:1-21

- 64. Lilja H. A *kallikrien-like serine protease in prostatic fluid cleaves the predominant seminal-vesicle protein.* J Clin Invest 1985; 76 (5):1899-1903
- 65. Watt K, Lee PJ, Timkulu T, et al. *Human prostatic-specific antigen: structural and functionally similarity with serine proteases.* Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1986, 83 (10): 3166-3170
- 66. Lilja H, Oldbring J, Rannevik G, Laurell CB. Seminal-vesicle-secreted proteins and their reactions during gelation and liquefaction of human semen. J Clin Invest 1987; 80 (2):281-285
- 67. Ercole CJ, Lange PH, Mathisen M, Chiou RK, Reddy PK, Vessella RL. *Prostate-specific antigen and prostatic acid phosphatase in the monitoring and staging of patients with prostatic cancer.* J Urol 1987; 138 (5):1181-1184
- 68. Oesterling JE, Chan DW, Epstein JI, Kimball AW Jr, Bruzek DJ, Rock RC. *Prostate-specific antigen in the pre-operative and post-operative evaluation of localized prostatic cancer treated with radical prostatectomy.* J Urol 1988; 139 (4):766-772
- 69. Armitage TG, Cooper EH, Newling WW, Robinson MR, Appleyard I. *The value of the measurement of serum prostate-specific antigen in patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia and untreated prostate cancer.* Br J Urol 1988; 62 (6):584-589
- 70. Hudson MA, Bahnson RR, Catalona, WJ. *Clinical use prostate-specific antigen in patients with prostate cancer.* J Urol 1989; 142 (4):1011-1017
- 71. Christensson A, Björk T, Nilsson O, Dahlen U, Matikainen MT, Cockett AT, et al. *Serum prostate-specific antigen complexed to 1-antichymotrypsin as an indicator of prostate cancer.* J Urol 1993; 150 (1):100-105
- 72 Catalona 1995: Catalona WJ, Smith DS, Wolfert RL, Wang TJ, Rittenhouse HG, Ratliff TL, et al. Evaluation of percentage of free serum prostate-specific antigen to improve specificity of prostate cancer screening. JAMA 1995; 274(15):1214-20
- 73 Catalona WJ, Partin AW, Slawin K, Brawer M, Flanigan R, Patel A et al. Use of the percntage of free prostate-specific antigen to enhance differentiation of prostate cancer from benign prostatic disease. A prospective multicenter clinical trial. JAMA 1998; 279(19):1542-7
- 74. Paulson DF, Lin GH, Hinshaw W, Stephani S. Radical surgery versus radiotherapy for adenocarcinoma of the prostate. J Urol 1982; 128(3):502-4
- 75. Norlen BJ. Swedish randomized trial of radical prostatectomy versus watchful waiting. Can J Oncol 1994; 4(Suppl 1):38-40
- 76. Wilt TJ, Brawer MK. *Prostate cancer intervention versus observation trial: a randomized trial comparing radical prostatectomy versus expectant management for the treatment of clinically localized prostate cancer.* J Urol 1994: 152(5 Pt 2):1910-1914
- 77. MRC working party on prostate cancer total prostatectomy, radiotherapy or no immediate treatment for early prostate cancer. A randomised trial (PRO6). Cambridge: MRC Cancer Trials Office, 1994
- 78. Wennber JE. Prostate disease patient outcomes research team (final report). Rockville, MD:Agency

- 79. Fleming C, Wasson JH, Albertsen PC, Barry MJ, Wennberg JE. A decision analysis of alternative treatment strategies for clinically localized prostate cancer. Prostate Patient Outcomes Research Team. Jama 1993; 269(20): 2650-8
- 80. O'Donoghue JM, Rogers E, Grimes H, McCarthy P, Corcoran M, Bredin M, et al. *A reappraisal of serial isotope bone scans in prostate cancer*. Br J Radiol 1993; 66 (788):672-676
- 81. Wolfe JS, Sinohara K, Kerlikowske KM, et al. *Selection of patients for laparoscopic pelvic lymphadenectomy prior to radical prostatectomy.* Urology 1993; 42:680-688
- 82. McSherry SA, Levy F, Schiebeler ML, et al. *Pre-operative prediction of pathological tumor volume and stage in clinically localized prostate cancer: comparison of digital rectal examination, transrectal ultrasonography and magnetic resonancr.* J Urol 1991;146 (1): 85-89
- 83. Kwon ED, Williams RD. *Magnetic resonance imaging in the evaluation of prostate cancer*. Wld J Urol 1989; 7:17-21
- 84. Zincke H, Blute ML, Fallen MJ, Farrow GM. *Radical prostatectomy for stage A adenocarcinoma of the prostate: staging errors and their implications for treatment recommendations and disease outcome.* J Urol 1991, 146(4):1053-1058
- 85. Kerr LA, Zinzke H. *Radical retropubic prostatectomy for prostate cancer in the elderly and the young: complications and prognosis.* Urol 1994, 25 (2):305-312
- 86. Zincke H, Oesterling JE, Blute ML, Bergstralh EJ, Myers RP, Barrett DM. *Long-term (15 years) results after radical prostatectomy for clinically localized prostate cancer.* J Urol 1994; 152 (5 Pt 2):1850-1857
- 87. Gibbons RP, Correa RA, Brannen, GE, Mason JT. *Total prostaectomy for localized prostate cancer.* J Urol 1984, 131 (1):73-76
- 88. Gibbons RP, Correa RA, Brannen GE, Weissma RM. *Total prostatectomy for localized prostate cancer: long-term results.* J Urol 1989; 141(3):564-566
- 89. Paulsson DF, Moul JW, Walther PJ. *Radical prostatectomy for clinical stage T1-2, NO, MO prostatic adenocarcinoma: long-term results.* J Urol 1990; 144 (5):1180-1184
- 90. Frohmuller H, Theiss M, Wirth MP. *Radical prostatectomy for carcinoma of the prostate: long-term follow-up of 115 patients.* Europ Urol 1991; 19 (4):279-283
- 91. Blute ML, Nativ O, Zincke H, Farrow GM, Therneau T, Lieber MM. *Pattern of failure after radical retropubic prostatectomy for clinically pathologically localized adenocarcinoma of the prostate: influence of tumor deoxyribonucleic acid ploidy.* J Urol 1989; 142(5):1262-1265
- 92. Paulson DF, Walther PJ. *Is grade or stage of primary importance in determining the outcome after radical prostatectomy for disease confined to the prostate?* Br J Urol 1989; 63 (3):301-305
- 93. Lepor H, Kimball AW, Walsh PC. Cause-specific actuarial survival analysis: a useful method for

- reporting survival data in men with clinically localized carcinoma of the prostate. J Urol 1989; 141(1):82-84
- 94. Gerber G, Thisted R, Scardino P, Frohmuller H, Schroeder F, Paulson D et al. Results of radical prostatectomy in men with clinically localized prostate cancer. Multi-institutional pooled analysis. JAMA 1996; 276(8):615-9
- 95. Myers RP, Flemming TR. *Course of adenocarcinoma of the prostate treated by radical prostatectomy.* Prostate 1983; 4(5):461-472
- 96. Benson RC, Tomera KM, Zincke H, Fleming TR, Utz DC. *Bilateral pelvic lymphadenectomy and radical retropubic prostatectomy for adenocarcinoma of the prostate.* J Urol 1984; 131(6):1103-1106
- 97. Middelton RG, Smith JA, Melzer RB, Hamilton PE. *Patient survival and local recurrence rate following radical prostatectomy for prostatic carcinoma*. J Urol 1986; 136(2):422-424
- 98. Drago JR, Nesbit JA, Badalment RA, York JP. *Radical nerve-sparing prostatectomy: the first 30 patients treated with epidural aesthesia.* J Surg Oncol 1989; 40(3):182-184
- 99. Linder A, DeKernion JB, Smith RB, Katske FA. *Risk of urinary incontinence following radical prostatectomy.* J Urol 1983; 129(5):1007-1008
- 100. Walsh PC. *Radical prostatectomy, preservation of sexual function, cancer control. The controversy.* Urol Clin North Amer 1987; 14(4):663-673
- 101. Fowler FJ, Barry MJ, Lu-Yoa GL, Roman A, Wasson J, Wennberg JE. *Patient-reported complications and follow-up treatment after radical prostatectomy. The National Medicare Experience.* 1988-1990 (updated June 1993). Urology 1993; 42 (6):622-629
- 102. Kerr LA, Zincke H. Radical retropubic prostatectomiy for prostate cancer in the elderly and the young: complications and prognosis. Eur Urol 1994; 25(4):305-11
- 103. Catalona WJ, Basler JW. Return of erections and urinary continenece following nerve sparing radical retropubic prostatectomy. J Urol 1993; 150(3):905-7
- 104. Quilan DM, Epstein JI, Carter BS, Walsh PC. Sexual function following radical prostatectomy: influence of preservation of neurovascular bundles. J Urol 1991; 145(5):998-1002
- 105. Pedersen KV, Carlsson P, Rahmquist M, Varenhorst E. *Quality of life after radical prostatectomy retropubic for carcinoma of the prostate.* Eur Urol 1993; 24(1):7-11
- 106. Davies AH, Davis HL, Durrant KD, Fellows GJ. External beam radiation for carcinoma of the prostate. Eur Urol 1990; 18(2):117-119
- 107. Amdur RJ, Parson JT, Fitzgerald LT, Million RR. Adenocarcinoma of the prostate treated with external beam radiation therapy: 5 year minimum follow-up. Radiother Oncol 1990; 18 (3):235-246
- 108. Aristizabal SA, Stenbronn D, Heusinkveld RS. *External-beam radiotherapy in cancer of the prostate. The University of Arizona experience.* Radiother Oncol 1984; 1(4):309-315

- 109. Kurup P, Kramer TS, Lee MS, Phillips R. *External-beam irradiation of prostate cancer. Experience in 163 patients.* Cancer 1984; 53(1):37-43
- 110. Kuten A, Nitetsky S, Tatcher M, Cohen Y, Robinson E. *Experience in the treatment of localized carcinoma of the prostate by definitive external irradiation*. Int Urol Nephrol 1989; 21(3):325-332
- 111. Holtzman M, Carlton CE, Scardino PT. *The frequency and morbidity of local tumor recurrence after definitive radiotherapy for stage C prostate cancer.* J Urol 1991; 146:1578-1582
- 112. Greskovich FJ, Zagars GK, Sherman NE, Johnson DE. *Complications following external beam radiation for prostate cancer: an analysis of patients treated with and without staging pelvic lymphadenectomy.* J Urol 1991; 146(3):798-802
- 113. Gren N, Treible D, Wallack H. *Prostate cancer: post-irradiation incontinence.* J Urol 1990; 144(2 Pt 1):307-309
- 114. Nilsson I, Lindholm CE, Landberg T, Abrahamsson PA, Sundkvist L, Lindholm K. *Radical radiotherapy in prostate carcinoma*. Acta Oncol 1989; 28(2):261-266
- 115. Sack H, Nosbuesch H, Stuetzer H. Radiotherapy of prostate cancer: results of treatment and complications. Radiother Oncol 1987; 10(1):7-15
- 116. Chodak. *The role of watchful waiting in the management of localized prostate cancer.* J Urol 1994; 152 (5 Pt 2):1766-1788
- 117. Pedersen KV, Carlsson P, Varenhorst E, Lofman O, Berglund K. *Screening for carcinoma of the prostate by digital rectal examination in a randomly selected population*. BMJ 1990; 300(6731):1041-1044
- 118. Chadwick DJ, Kemple T, Astley JP, MacIver AG, Gillat DA, Abrams P et al. *Pilot study of screening for prostate cancer in general practice*. Lancet 1991; 338(8767):613-616
- 119. Gustafsson O, Carlsson P, Norming U, Nyman CR, Svensson H. *Cost-effectiveness analysis in early detection of prostate cancer. An evaluation of six screening strategies in a randomly selected population of 2,400 men.* Prostate 1995; 26 (6):299-309
- 120. Schroder FH, Denis LJ, Kirkels W, Koning HJ, Standaert B. *European randomized study of screening for prostate cancer. Progress report of Antwerp and Rotterdam Pilot Studies.* Cancer 1995; 341:760-772
- 121. Auvinen A, Rietbergen JBW. Denis LJ, Schroder FH, Prorok PC, et al. *Prospective evaluation plan for randomized trials of prostate cancer screening: The International Prostate Cancer Screening Trial Evaluation Group.* J Med Screening 1996; 3(2):97-104
- 122. Gohagan JK, Prorok PC, Kramer BS, Cornett JE. *Prostate cancer screening in the prostate, lung, colorectal, and ovarian screening trial of the National Cancer Institute.* J Urol 1994; 152(5 Pt 2):1869-1873
- 123. Coley CM, Barry MJ, Fleming C, Fahs MC, Mulley AG. *Early detection of prostate cancer. Part II: Estimating the risks, benefits, and costs.* Am Coll Phys Ann Intern Med 1997; 126(6):468-479

124. Whitmore WJ. *Natural history of low-stage prostatic cancer and the impact of early detection.* Urol Clin North Amer 1990; 17(4):689-697

Appendix

Mass screening for prostate cancer using prostate specific antigen (PSA)

ANAES (Agence Nationale d'Accréditation et d'Evaluation Médicale)

Author: B. Cuzin for the ANAES Working Group

Date: January 1998

Background: In France, the age-standardized incidence rate of prostate cancer varies from 24.9 to 37.9 per 100 000 according to county (département). Worldwide, it has increased regularly over the last two decades but is currently decreasing maybe because improved early detection has reduced the pool of cancers in asymptomatic men. Age-specific mortality from prostate cancer has also fallen slightly and now stands at 16.7 per 100 000 in France.

Aim: To assess the possible relevance of a systematic mass screening for prostate cancer using PSA.

Method: A critical appraisal of the scientific literature using WHO criteria.

Clinical evidence

- The number of years of life lost to prostate cancer is very much smaller than the number lost to cancer of the lung or gastrointestinal tract.
- The most effective treatment for localized prostate cancer has not been established. Watchful waiting is a fairly common option because of the morbidity of available treatments and their adverse effects on quality of life.
- It is not yet possible to distinguish latent from life-threatening tumors. The best prognostic factor is the degree of tumor differentiation.
- Young men with a family history of prostate cancer (about 9% of patients) may form a high-risk population.
- For the moment, the optimal screening strategy for prostate cancer would seem to be the assay of total prostate specific antigen (PSA) in serum combined with a digital rectal examination. If either of these tests proves to be positive, a biopsy is performed. The strategy cannot be considered a gold standard because (a) PSA levels, and thus threshold levels, depend on the kits used and (b) we do not know the positive predictive value of either test in routine screening.
- Ongoing randomized trials testing the benefits of mass screening in the US and Europe are
 encountering expected difficulties and it is not certain that their results will be easy to
 interpret because of the heterogeneity of baseline characteristics, unknown prognostic
 variables, and the difficulty in ensuring an adequate long-term followup. Clearly, in the
 absence of adequate prognostic factors and treatments, other types of studies are called for
 that increase our knowledge-base on the disease but also evaluate the patients' needs and
 preferences.

Economic viewpoint: The cost of PSA screening *per se* is not prohibitive but, before deciding to allocate any resources, we need more information on how much life expectancy might be increased and also the results of cost-effectiveness studies that take the cost of setting up the screening program into account. For the moment, mass screening using PSA seems premature although individual testing should not be discouraged.

Conclusion: On the basis of current understanding, the ANAES project group does not recommend systematic mass screening for prostate cancer using PSA in asymptomatic men. Moreover, whether the French male population would be ready to accept mass screening is a moot point. Additional studies are required on the information to be given to patients and on when PSA monitoring should be prescribed in an individual patient.